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Dear Mr. Hill:

I’m writing in support of the argument Yonni Chapman and others are making for the inclusion of the names of Bayard Rustin, Charles Jones Jr., and James Peck on the proposed Chapel Hill Freedom Rider marker. The state’s policy of holding off on markers dedicated to individuals until 25 years after their death has a compelling purpose when the intent of the marker is to honor those individuals. Twenty-five years is a reasonable test of time in which a person’s reputation can either solidify into something worth commemorating with the high honor of a state marker—or not. 

But as Yonni points out, this marker is not commemorating the whole life of Rustin, Jones, or Peck. It is commemorating an event that happened 61 years ago whose importance within the long trajectory of civil rights confrontations nationally, statewide, and locally can now clearly be seen. These three individuals were key players in that historic confrontation; and, as Yonni further notes, their names are crucial to the understanding of today’s audience of the significance of the event. What happened to these three men over the course of their lives after this moment in 1947 (or before, for that matter) is not relevant to the story being told. 

I believe this argument is consistent with the statement on the state’s web site:

An individual cannot be considered until twenty-five years, or roughly a generation, after his or her death. 

The policy statement speaks to the “consideration” of an individual as a whole person, to the commemoration of a whole life. It does not appear to prohibit the mentioning of a name in the course of commemorating a historical event. The proposed marker is not designed to honor the lifelong achievements of Rustin, Jones, or Peck. Rather, their names happen to tell crucial parts of the story of a historical event—the “First Freedom Ride,” April 9-23, 1947—that is well worth the honor of a historical marker. Thus the names could, and should, be included, without violating the state’s sensible 25-year rule.

Thanks for your consideration.

Sincerely yours,

[via email]

Sally Greene, J.D., Ph.D.

Chapel Hill Town Council
